POLTONHALL & DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL

Minutes of Meeting held on 13 May 2015
Present:             
J French (Chair), F Warner, K Fuller M Fuller, A Munro, and J Weir  

In Attendance:
Cllrs  B Constable and D Milligan, Sgt Kenny Eccles, Mr & Mrs B Cunningham,  Sharyn Crosbie, Poltonhall Galaday

Apologies:
Cllr I Baxter, S Blain, S Mullen, A Thomson, S Waterston, D West, and PC Ian Hutchison 
1.     Chair’s Remarks

1.1
Chair commented it was the first full meeting following the recent general election.
2.     Minutes of AGM & Minutes of Meeting of 8 April 2015 and Matters Arising

2.1    The AGM minutes were approved.  Proposed by KF and seconded by JW.

2.2    Item 6.4.
Broadband developments.  Nothing further to report.

2.3    Item 7.1 Parking on Polton Road.   Issue being dealt with.

2.4   The minutes of the Meeting were approved.  Proposed by AT; seconded by KF.

3.     Finance Report

3.1
Statement of account as at 8 April 2015                                                               
     Bank                                 Cash
B/F



    
       934.76

            33.67
Income: 
Bank Interest                                                0.02                 
Expenditure: 

Nil

Account as at 13 May 2015                     934.78                              33.67

            Total Bank & Cash                                   968.45

3.2
It was noted that in the past donations were given to Poltonhall Galaday but new funding regulations did not allow for direct donations.  However PDCC could sponsor an event or pay for the printing of the Galaday programme which would promote PDCC and include details of the website.  It was agreed to spend £300. It was also suggested that PDCC details could be added to the Galaday Facebook page.

4.
Secretary’s Report

4.1
It was noted that Midlothian Local Development Plan – Proposed Plan would be published on 14 May.

5.     
Police Report

Crime Statistics – April 2015     Beat Area BD01 – Bonnyrigg & Lasswade

Total Crimes Recorded:  38  
Total Crimes Solved:   16
 42.11 % solvency    

 YTD   38 crimes with 16   solved   42.11%
 Last YTD   30 crimes with 6 solved 20% 

April break down as follows                   Received 

Solved

Violent Crime



            0    

    
    1

Sexual Crime




2

    0
               

    

Crimes of Dishonesty



15

    5
          
       

Vandalism




13   
         
    4          
  
Other Crime




 8 

    6

                   
    
   

There have been 268 calls received to the Bonnyrigg and Lasswade area for the month of April   

INCIDENTS OF NOTE IN BONNYRIGG 

· On the 2nd April officers carried out a search of a 23-year-old Bonnyrigg man, sitting in his vehicle near to the wasteland at Burnbrae Road. Following a positive search he has been reported for possession of a controlled drug.
· About 0610am on Friday 3rd April 2 males forced entry to a house in Holly Terrace and stole car keys that had been left on the window sill. The householder was alerted to the sound of smashing glass and saw her car being reversed out the street. Police were contacted and at 4pm that day the vehicle was recovered in Polton Road, Lasswade. Police enquiries have resulted in 2 males being reported for Theft by Housebreaking.
· Sometime after 5pm on Thursday 2nd April and before 11am on Friday 3rd April, persons unknown have entered INSECURE vehicles whilst parked and unattended outside the owners address. A Kia Motor in Cockpen View, property stolen: a Garmin satnav and miscellaneous papers. A Ford Focus in Cherry Road, property stolen: Brown Oakley sunglasses, compact discs and an in car charger.
· A Volkswagen Passat in Skeltiemuir Avenue, property stolen: Rayban Sunglasses, green Adidas trainers and waterproof trousers. A set of mini golf clubs and a 7 iron were also stolen but later recovered in Almond Crescent.

· Overnight on the 16th April a Range Rover and a Peugeot 307 parked in the owner’s drive at Broomieknowe were entered and various papers were stolen. 

· Between 3.30pm and 9.30pm on 3rd April a property in Burnbrae Pend was entered by persons climbing in through an open window. Once in the property they stole various electronic items and golf clubs.
· After 1pm on Saturday 11th April and before 9am on Monday 13th April persons unknown smashed the bottom glass panel of the front door giving access to Bonnyrigg Opticians, Polton Street. 
· Just before midnight on Sunday 19th April the occupier of a house in Auld Coal Terrace was wakened by the sound of her insecure garage door being opened. On looking out of her bedroom window she saw two males walking off along the street. It was later discovered that they had stolen a set of golf clubs. Enquiries are ongoing.
· On the 19th April persons unknown have entered an insecure house in Skeltiemuir Court and stole various items including a Blackberry Curve Phone. Some of the property and a set of pliers were recovered nearby by the complainer. Enquiries are ongoing. Whilst carrying out enquiries officers identified another complainer that had left her car unlocked. This complainer reports a pair of Rayban sunglasses stolen from her car.
· Between 1130pm and 1115am on 20th April 2 males entered an insecure house in Sawmill Terrace and stole 2 sets of car keys that had been left on a unit within the property. The males then stole both cars by using the true key. Police in Chester Grove later recovered one of the cars 2 days later whilst the second car was recovered the following day by police in Edinburgh. Both males were apprehended and the circumstances have been reported to the Procurator fiscal.  
· About 1015pm on Tuesday 21st April a male described as white, 6ft tall, slim build, early 20s wearing a black baseball hat and black tracksuit top and bottoms was seen running from a vandalised car that had been parked up by its owner in Sherwood Loan. Two windows were smashed and 4 tyres had been deflated. Police are following a positive line of enquiry.
· Sometime after 5pm on Wednesday 22nd April and before 8am on 23rd April persons unknown smashed the rear windscreen of a Vauxhall Meriva car parked in Sherwood Place. 

FOR INFORMATION PURPOSES ONLY

Drugs, New Psychoactive Substances (NPS) and Solvents

Whatever your view is on drugs, they can be very dangerous to your health and CAN KILL. The advice of Police Scotland is straightforward – DON’T TAKE DRUGS.
· There is no ‘safe’ way to take drugs – there is always a risk.

· The only way of staying safe is to avoid drugs altogether.

How can I keep myself safe?

· If you think you could be pressurised into taking drugs, plan what you will say and do if you’re offered drugs before it happens.

· Make an excuse not to be given the drug.

· If you’re offered or given the drug then don’t take it.

· Encourage any friend you’re with not to take the drug.

· If you have taken a drug and feel unwell then seek urgent medical advice.

· If you are a young person then tell someone responsible about what happened.

If I have a drug conviction will it affect me in later life?

· Having a drug conviction can prevent you getting a job, especially since employers can now request information about previous convictions.

· Having a drug conviction can also stop you entering countries such as the USA, Australia, New Zealand and many others.

Can I be charged with being a dealer if I give a controlled drug to my friend?

· Giving, selling or even sharing any controlled drug, such as an ecstasy tablet or cannabis, to or with a friend or anyone else is classed as supplying an illegal drug and this carries a stiffer penalty.

· Even though you made no money, you are still supplying drugs.
What are the penalties for drug related offences?

Controlled drugs are classified as A, B or C depending upon how much harm they can cause to the user and to society generally. The most severe penalties relate to dealing or possessing Class A drugs, which includes drugs such as ecstasy, cocaine and heroin.
If any person has any information about the incident(s) listed above or indeed any other issue please contact your Community Policing Team. Police Scotland use social media to circulate the latest news, events and information to the public via Twitter (@policescotland) and Facebook (www.facebook.com/policescotland).Hate crime incidents and domestic abuse incidents can now be reported online via the official Police Scotland website, www.scotland.police.uk. or by visiting a third Party Reporting Centre.   Information regarding crime can be passed to Crimestoppers on 

0800 555 111 or through an anonymous Online Form - both of these routes are completely anonymous and available 24 hours a day, 365 days a year.E-mail  LothianScotBordersPenicuikCPT@scotland.pnn.police.uk  Telephone: Bonnyrigg Police Station 101 or Crimestoppers: 0800 555 111

6.  
Midlothian Councillors’ Report

6.1
Cllr DM had carried out a walkabout concerning an issue of litter around St Anne’s Avenue.  There were problems around recycling day.  It was the 3rd time he had visited the area because of reports of litter and had been reported on each occasion to Council Officials.  He had since been given an assurance  that action would be taken.
6.2
The give way signs at the Chesters scheme and Cockpen had worn away and were going to be redone.

6.3
New eco street lighting was being installed although it was noted that some   residents preferred the older style lighting.  

6.4
Planners had met with at Hopefield regarding the problem with factors and maintenance charges.  Each of the developers had an option to pay 15 years maintenance and then the Council would take over responsibility but none had taken it up.  Home owners would have to form a residents’ association if they wanted matters raised with factors.  Alison Thomson had tried get local residents involved but few had turned up to a planned meeting.  

6.5
It was noted that Taylor Wimpey was responsible for the problem at Hopefield of streets being created without names and unfinished roads.  There was also no safe play area for children.  Additionally, a bridge had been promised for the past 3 years but there had been no progress so far.   Cllr DM would propose to the Council that no further agreement be given to Taylor Wimpey for further developments. 
6.6
It was noted that both Scotmid and the Co-op had looked at opening a shop at Hopefield but no traders were willing to do so as there were no passing cars.  Planners had been asked if they could build one shop and turn it over to Midlothian Council so that a cheaper operating rate could be offered. 

6.7
Doctor appointments at Bonnyrigg Health were still an issue.  Half the GP consulting rooms were empty and it was difficult to recruit GPs.  There had been a dramatic decrease in the number of doctors applying to become GPs.  Out of 315 available training places for GPS seventy six were still unfilled Scotland-wide.  There were more female than male GPs and they did not want to work full-time. Changes were in place whereby patients would see either a nurse or the phlebotomist before the GP.  The Health and Social Care Committee proposed a motion to ask the Scottish Government to note the major problems and try to train and retrain older GPs; ask GPS to stay on longer and for newly retired GPS to return to work part-time; and that the current review of Out of Hour (OOH) services be halted.  Cllr DM had spoken with Bonnyrigg GPs who had to refer patients to the OOH service. If more funding was needed to be put into the service then it was the responsibility of the Council. The motion had been partially successful and there was now one OOH car covering Midlothian and East Lothian Monday to Thursday.    Cllr BC commented that OOH cars were based at the Edinburgh Royal Infirmary (ERI) Monday to Thursday and were available at week-ends. However it was suggested that the OOH cars at ERI only served Edinburgh and not Midlothian or East Lothian and it was felt that the service had been cut rather than enhanced. 
6.8
Cllr BC reported on the launch of the Confucius Hub at Lasswade Centre which was opened by Allan Williamson.  It was very exciting that the school was being opened up in that way. 

 7.
Local Issues

7.1
Poltonhall Galaday would be held on Sunday 7 June at Poltonhall Recreation Ground.  All areas could be used this year following restricted used in 2014.  It reported that the grant to Poltonhall Galaday had been cut and they now had to pay to use the park and for meetings. Sharyn Crosbie questioned why there was a fee to use a public park. Public spaces for public use should not have to be paid for.  It had cost £12k to fund the 2014 gala day and the likely cost for 2015 was £14k.  Last year’s gala day had collected £14.5k on the day so the 2015 event started with money already in the bank.  There was till good support form sponsors and there would be various funding events held prior to the gala day itself.
7.2
AM reported that a pothole on the footpath at the Pavilion, which had been there for 3 years, needed to be repaired.   He was asked to email Cllr BC about it.  
Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 10 June 2015.
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